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Letter from President

Dear TCCA Members,

I hope you are enjoying the
Summer of 2023! Our
Annual Conference is fast
approaching and your TCCA
Conference Planning
Committee is hard at work. 

As promised, we are
moving the Conference to
Georgetown this year. I
think we are all ready for a
change of scenery and the
Sheraton Hotel &
Conference Center is a
beautiful place. The rooms
are very comfortable, the
lobby area and outdoor
space is amazing, and the
parking is FREE! 

Our speaker lineup this year
ties in perfectly with the
theme of “Area 51: An out of
This World Experience”! We
have some very exciting and
fun things planned this year.

To start us out, we have
Professional Speaker Randy
Fox presenting The Silver
Platter: “How to Create a
Culture of Excellence.” 
 Randy’s unique style earned
him the recognition of being
named a Certified Speaking
Professional (CSP) by the
National Speaker Association
in March 2023. I think you
will enjoy his energy and
walk away feeling recharged. 

At the end of day one, a very
familiar face, Judge Ryan
Turner will present “ A
Municipal Primer on
Sovereign Citizens”. I have
heard amazing things about
this presentation and look
forward to seeing Ryan do
what he does best –
speaking passionately about
something important to all
of us.

Day two will begin with
Professional Speaker Dave
Davlin presenting “Game
Plan”. His career began as a
speaker in public schools
across America. 

Dave combines his entertainment
ability with a powerful message that
has made a difference in the lives of
thousands of people. Fun fact – his
amazing ability with basketballs
landed his name and his picture in
the 1990 Guinness Book of World
Records! We will have our Annual
Business Meeting and Awards
Ceremony in the afternoon.

Day three will begin with Randy Fox
presenting “The Call to Excellence:
Going Beyond the Silver Platter”.
After speaking with Randy, I believe
this presentation is a perfect fit for our
group.

And finally, closing us out will be
Astronaut Mike Foreman, Mayor of
the City of Friendswood, presenting
“Think Universally, Serve Locally”. I
can’t think of a better speaker to close
a Conference with the theme of “An
out of This World Experience” – a real
Astronaut!

I would also like to remind you that
voting will begin August 1st. Please
watch for the email so you can cast
your ballot for Officer elections and
Bylaws changes. 

I hope you have a safe and relaxing Summer; we all know the time goes by too
fast. I can’t wait to see you in person at the 2023 Annual Conference! 



One State, One Team, One Dream



We are TCCA Strong!
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Ballot Information

The Election Nominations Committee requested members to
submit a nomination(s) for those members who may be
interested in serving on the Board of Directors or prospective
chapters. 

December 2023 completes the terms of office for the following
positions:
Vice President, Treasurer, and Three (3) Directors at Large

As a courtesy to the person you wish to nominate, please obtain
their approval before submitting this form.
State nominations opened on June 5, 2023, and closed on June
30, 2023. 

Pending results of the Texas Court Clerks Association Bylaw
Changes, the chapter nominations will open on November 6,
2023 and close on December 8, 2023. 

Please submit the nominations by the deadline to qualify for the
2023 election. If you have any questions, please contact Andrea
Goff Fontanes at agoff@helotes-tx.gov.

PRESENT STATE OFFICE HOLDERS ARE:
1. VICE PRESIDENT: Jennifer Bozorgnia, Irving
2. TREASURER: Malia Elkins, Woodway
3. DIRECTOR AT LARGE PLACE #2: Mara Dudley, Llano
4. DIRECTOR AT LARGE PLACE #4: Sheli Masterson, Irving
5. DIRECTOR AT LARGE PLACE #6: Heather Leonard, Cedar Hill










important dates

JULY 1ST THROUGH JULY 31ST BALLOT PREP AND VETTING NOMINATIONS
state nominations open: june 5, 2023

state nominations close: june 30, 2023
state voting opens: august 1, 2023

state voting closes: August 30, 2023




mailto:agoff@helotes-tx.gov
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Education Committee News

Hello TCCA friends,
             I hope this letter finds
you well. I wanted to take a
moment to give you some
information on the
Education/Certification
Committee and update you on
some exciting things we have
been working on. 

 The TCCA
Education/Certification
Committee members are: Pat
Riffel (Friendswood), Chair &
Certification Financial Manager;
Landra Solansky (Seguin), TCCA
President & Co-Chair; Lisa
Howard (Hurst), Tracy Ventura
(Liberty Hill), Jennifer Bozorgnia
(Irving), Jennifer Billings
(Dayton), and Tammy Odom
(Texas City). Ex Officio
Members are Bonnie
Townsend, Texas Municipal
Courts Association
Representative; Ryan Turner,
Texas Municipal Courts
Education Center (TMCEC)
Executive Director; Mark
Goodner, TMCEC General
Council/Director of Education;
Tayler Adams, TMCEC Program
Coordinator.  

During our recent meeting on,
June 16, 2023, TCCA President
Landra Solansky announced
that Pat Riffel has resigned as
the committee chair effective,
December 31, 2023. Pat will
continue to serve as Certification
Program Financial Manager. I
am honored that Landra has
asked me to step in and serve
as Chair for 2024. Jennifer
Bozorgnia will serve as co-chair. I
know I speak for the entire
membership when I say that Pat
has done an amazing job and
has brought the certification
program to an excellent level of
professionalism. Pat has set the
bar very high, and we will do our
best to maintain the superior
level of commitment that Pat
has given this committee during
her tenure.
             Just prior to our meeting,
we also received notice of the
resignation of another of our
committee members, Matthew
Freeman. Matt has been a
valued member of this
committee for several years and
his service will be forever
appreciated. Thank you, Matt
for your dedication and
commitment. 

Tayler advised the committee that
effective, May 31, 2023, the number of
clerks certified at each level are:                          
 Level I – 614     Level II – 658    Level III –
106 (134 total)   
             She also advised that there were
645 clerks who had yet to renew
certification for this academic year. The
committee discussed possible reasons
for nonrenewal and committee
members will reach out to those clerks
that are not renewed by July 1, 2023. If
you are a certified clerk and have not
renewed your certification, please take a
moment to do so now.
             Tracy Ventura stated there is a
need for a Level III Mentor in the West
Texas area. If you are a Level III clerk living
in or near this area, please reach out to
Tracy to volunteer to assist. 
             There was also discussion about
the TCCA 2023 Annual Conference. Mark
your calendars for our 51st Annual
Conference to be held in Georgetown on,
October 29 – November 1. The
committee will be providing some
amazing speakers and you don’t want to
miss the “Out of This World” Halloween
night event that will be co-hosted with
our Titanium Sponsor Tyler Technologies!
Also remember, if you are not able to
attend the conference you can still attend
the business meeting virtually and
receive two hours of education credit. 
              
The committee will meet again in
September to continue working hard to
serve the membership. If you have any
issues or concerns that you would like to
have discussed, please send those to me
at todom@texascitytx.gov and we will get
them on the agenda. 

Enjoy your summer!
Tammy     

             



One State, One Team, One Dream



We are TCCA Strong!




mailto:todom@texascitytx.gov
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Food for Thought
By Landra Solansky
City of Seguin
President of Texas Court Clerks Association

I, like many of you, have had the
pleasure of working with the
same Judge for over 15 years. I
am sad to say that after a hard-
fought battle with cancer, Seguin
Municipal Court Judge Kevin Kolb
died in March 2023 at the age of
56.

I thought I would share the things
I wish I knew before I needed to
know them. Until last year, the
City of Seguin Charter required
our Judge to be an attorney and
live within the City Limits. The City
Attorney and I realized a few
years ago that we needed to get
this item on the ballot and hoped
we could get the Charter
changed to remove the
requirement of residency. Seguin
has many very talented and
capable attorneys, but they were
not lining up to be our Municipal
Court Judge. Most of them were
unable to commit to the time
and scheduling requirements.
We were successful in our
mission and the Charter was
changed in 2022. 

We were in no hurry to appoint
an Associate Judge – which
ended up being a mistake. Two
years ago, Judge Kolb confided in
me that he had cancer. His
treatments were going well, he
looked great and he never
missed a day in Court. 

He asked me not to tell anyone
because he was afraid his private
practice could be affected if word
got out to his clients. As a friend,
of course, I agreed to keep his
secret – I didn’t even tell my staff.

Fast forward to August 2022, the
treatments stopped working and
Judge Kolb and his doctors
decided to opt for an
experimental treatment. At that
point, I had to let City
management know what was
going on. I also confided in my
Security Team in case something
happened while court was in
session. City Council was notified
and we began the process of
appointing an Associate Judge. As
with most things in Municipal
Government, that process was
slow. We finally made the
appointment in December, but
decided out of respect for Judge
Kolb that we wouldn’t bring the
Associate in until we needed to.

Judge Kolb presided over his last
Court on February 21st  and was
placed on hospice care that same
week. We cancelled dockets and
worked with the new Associate
Judge to come up with a schedule
for March. I was so relieved that
we had taken care of
“everything”. 

Little did I know, we weren’t even close to
having everything taken care of. I gave the
oath to the new Judge the morning of
March 28th, right before we started the
docket. Judge Kolb passed that same
morning. I believe that he held on just
long enough for us to complete that
process. 

As all of us worked through the grieving
process, we began to realize the
challenges we were facing. 

·Things that seem small, like changing a
name on a document, not a big deal,
unless your Court is like mine and has
your Judge’s name on EVERY document. It
took days to change all our documents to
read “Presiding Judge”. 

·We were unable to process cases on
Judge Kolb’s standing orders, because I
was still working with our new Judge to
refine his standing orders. 

·We had orders and judgments waiting on
a Judge’s signature – understandably, our
new Judge was hesitant to sign orders that
were not his own.

·Warrants that had been processed but
not signed, had to be reprinted because
the dates didn’t coincide with the date the
oath was given.

·I added the new Judge into our case
management system, not realizing until
weeks later, I didn’t change one setting
correctly and cases showed the incorrect
Presiding Judge. I am very thankful to have
an amazing staff that stopped everything
they were doing and manually changed
hundreds of cases to reflect the proper
information.

This list could go on and on, we are still working through issues as they arise. I share
this with you in case you work in a Court similar to mine. We learned several

valuable lessons during this process and if our story can help just one of you, it will
be worth the share. The one thing I would recommend to everyone is have an

Associate Judge or at least a plan B… in case your Presiding Judge wins the lottery
and moves to Belize!
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Legislative Update
ByJuan Paredes
City of Fort Worth
North Texas Chapter President

The Regular Session of the 88th Legislature convened on Tuesday,
January 10, 2023. Just over 11,800 bills and resolutions were

introduced. Here a just a couple of bills that impact municipal courts.



H.B. 2015 – Effective 9/1/2023, Section 62.106 (a) was amended by
increasing the age of exemption of petit jurors from 70 to 75 years of

age. 



H.B. 2195 – Effective 9/1/2023, increases the penalty for wrong,
fictitious, altered, or obscured license plates



H.B. 898 – Effective 9/1/2023, increases the penalty for passing certain

vehicles on a highway



H.B. 1819 – Effective 9/1/2023, repeals the authority for cities to adopt
or enforce juvenile curfews



H.B. 3186 – Effective 1/1/2024, the Texas Youth Diversion and Early

Intervention Act. This legislation applies to a child between ages 10 – 16
for all non-traffic fine-only violations. The legislation lays out diversion

strategies, requirements of an adopted written diversion plan, diversion
agreement, administrative fee, reporting requirements, and funding

sources. Courts must implement the youth diversion plan no later than
January 1, 2025, and will only apply to violations committed after that

date. 
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North Texas Chapter Corner
Juan Paredes
City of Fort Worth Texas
North Texas Chapter President

Greetings, North Texas Chapter.

We’re halfway through the year! I wish everyone has
an opportunity to enjoy some summer R&R. I know
many of us are just about wrapping up or putting the
finishing touches on our budgets for next year.  I
hope you all have been able to attend testing and
training hosted this year, with a few more dates
coming up in July and forward. Don’t forget this year’s
annual conference and the proposed updates to the
bylaws! Please reach out to us if you have feedback
for the chapter. The NTC board links are on the
chapter webpage.

Juan Paredes
North Texas Chapter President 



T H A N K  Y O U  S P O N S O R S

F O R  Y O U R  S U P P O R T  O F  T H E  T C C A  C O N F E R E N C E







J O I N  U S  O N  F A C E B O O K

F O R  N E W S ,  R E M I N D E R S ,  A N D  C E L E B R A T I O N S !
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